OREGON STATE LIBRARY

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

August 18, 2006

Tillamook County Library

Tillamook, Oregon

Board members present: Doug Henrichs, M. Yvonne Williams, Beth Pearl-Gent, Richard Turner, Sue Burkholder, Freda Vars, Bill Sullivan

Staff present: Jim Scheppke, Robin Speer, Robert Hulshof-Schmidt, Susan Westin, Darci Hanning.

Visitors: Tim Josi, Tillamook County Commissioner; Sara Charlton, Director of Tillamook County Library; Michelle Deister, Legislative Fiscal Office; Cynthia Kirk, Oregon Cultural Trust.
Chair Henrichs called the meeting to order at 10:00 am. He introduced Tim Josi, County Commissioner, who welcomed the Board to Tillamook County. Sara Charlton, Director of Tillamook County Library, welcomed the Board as well. The local media mentioned the Board meeting in news accounts.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Board went into Executive Session to discuss the employment related performance of the State Librarian in relation to the merit step increase that is now possible at the discretion of the Board.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Vars stated that the second sentence in the second paragraph under Reports of Board Chair and Trustees to add “for age 6-17” after “rides.” Burkholder moved the minutes from the June 16, 2006 meeting be approved with the correction. Turner seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

REPORTS OF BOARD CHAIR AND TRUSTEES
Burkholder reported that Jackson County is placing a 5-year levy for library service on the November ballot. 

Williams reported she and Lois A. Sayles were selected to have a biography included in a publication called African American Librarians in the Far West. 

Sullivan reported that the Eugene Public Library is funded half by the city general fund and half by a 4-year levy. The levy has come up for renewal and the Eugene City Council has decided to fund the library service with ¾ general fund and ¼ by a 4-year levy. 

Pearl-Gent reported attending an orientation at the State Library on August 17, 2006. 

Henrichs reported that the minutes for the Executive Committee meeting are included in the board packet. 

REPORTS OF THE STATE LIBRARIAN AND STAFF

Scheppke reported that in Library Development Services they completed computer grants for the Staying Connected grant program funded by the Gates Foundation. Results were that 73 public libraries and four tribal libraries received matching grants totaling $117,427 to purchase approximately 200 library computers. We had a graduate student from the University of Michigan research Oregon library law and create a comprehensive Oregon library law resource on our website. 
In Talking Book and Braille Services (TBABS) the NFB-NEWSLINE was launched August 1st and has over 600 registrations after only two weeks of active promotion of the service. We were unsuccessful in our second round of recruiting for a new fund development officer for TBABS and will review our options for the future. Susan Westin collaborated with the former fund development officer and developed the Spring solicitation. She received a bequest of $25,000 on August 17th for TBABS and will ask the donor’s son to write a letter for the Fall solicitation.

In Government Research and Electronic Services (GRES) we conducted 20 outreach and training events in April, May and June that attracted 530 state employees, including a Library Services Open House at the Portland State Office Building.

Copies of the L-Net annual report were distributed to the Board. L-Net transactions went up 80% in the past year. This suggests that the input from the Board really motivated the project to make necessary changes. 

The Budget report on page 12 shows us well under the target for mid-biennium. The quarterly performance report on page 15 indicates that consulting is down in Library Development, mostly due to the vacancy in the Youth Services Consultant position. TBABS circulation is up for the biennium, but down for the fiscal year. We see the cassette technology as the problem. Digital equipment would be more appealing to the clientele. GRES statistics show usage continues to increase. We are distributing fewer printed state documents to depository libraries. The Affirmative Action report shows us 5.3 under our goal. The Statewide Database Licensing Non-participants report on page 17 indicates libraries not participating. The Early Literacy project report is on page 18. 

The NFB-NEWSLINE project report was presented by Susan Westin, program manager of TBABS. Westin gave background on how the project is funded and how it developed. Newspapers are read using synthetic speech technology over the telephone to registered patrons. The Associated Press of Oregon, the Oregonian, and the Salem Statesman Journal are currently available. The Eugene Register Guard will soon be added. Payment for the program is by the TBABS donation fund. In July a letter was sent by hardcopy and Braille to patrons about the service for registration. There are now 655 patrons registered. We are developing a process for registering qualified non-TBABS patrons. This creates a marketing tool for TBABS in identifying new patrons. A demonstration of NFB-NEWSLINE was given to the Board. 

The Digital Documents Repository project report was presented by Robert Hulshof-Schmidt, program manager for GRES. Hulshof-Schmidt gave background on the project. The GRES team has developed systems for identifying items that should be included in the repository and for how they are added and cataloged. Links are included on the website to the archived versions. An index page is being developed for more complex pages. Records of the depository items are provided to libraries for their catalogs. The list and records of publications are available for libraries to access. Format is restricted to HTML and PDF to simplify future changes. There is a lot of diverse format publishing in state government and this creates challenges for the repository. Oregon is one of the first states to develop a project this broad and effective. We currently process approximately 100 documents per month and anticipate growing to 300 per month eventually. Scheppke complemented Hulshof-Schmidt on an excellent job overseeing this project. 

The Plinkit project was presented by Darci Hanning, Technology Development Consultant at OSL. This is a statewide project to simplify website development for public libraries. All sites include links to electronic resources such as L-Net, OSLIS, statewide databases, the library’s online catalog and others. The Plinkit program provides a staff only area for the individual libraries to use internally. A demonstration of three library websites was presented to the Board. A technical writer was contracted with to create a printed training manual for using the Plinkit program which is available to all libraries. The Plinkit collaborative for shared development and marketing efforts includes Texas and Colorado (possibly Illinois) and we hope to expand the collaborative. We are developing ways to work with libraries that are not currently using the Plinkit program. Sara Charlton, director of Tillamook Library reported they are satisfied with the results of using the Plinkit program for their website. Hanning stated she is developing a plan to conduct one-on-one marketing with public libraries and tribal libraries to increase participation in the project.

OPEN FORUM

Cynthia Kirk, communications manager for the Oregon Cultural Trust program, presented a report on how the Cultural Trust operates. The Trust supports the arts, heritage, and humanities in the state of Oregon. There are 45 county and tribal coalitions who are affiliates to the Trust. A grant of $15,000 was awarded to the Tillamook County Library. A total of $1.1 million has been issued in grants. There are 7,000 donors. The revival of the Poet Laureate program is funded by grant money from the Oregon Cultural Trust. Anyone can donate to the Cultural Trust for a tax credit. The organization has a goal to create a permanent endowment of $200,000.

NEW BUSINESS

Henrichs presented the report for the post-transaction review of agency head financial transactions. He reported that all transactions were appropriate. Sullivan moved to approve the report as presented. Vars seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

Scheppke presented the recommendation to adopt the proposed draft language of the Oregon Tax Expenditure Report for 2007-09 beginning on page 27. Sullivan commented on activities in the Lane County area and how this tax exemption affects the libraries. He suggested changing the first sentence on page 29, third paragraph to read “The Lane Library League is currently working toward a plan that could bring library services to all of Lane County.” Vars moved to adopt the report with the above corrections. Burkholder seconded. The motion passed 6 to 1.  

Henrichs presented the consideration of a step merit increase for the State Librarian. Burkholder moved to award the State Librarian a step merit increase effective July 1, 2006. Williams seconded. Motion passed unanimously.

Henrichs proposed that the Board approve funding for sending a member of the Board to the annual conference of the American Library Association each year.  Discussion included the positive results from attending the ALA conferences. Pearl-Gent moved to designate funds to send one person to the 2007 ALA Conference. Turner seconded. In the discussion it was suggested we fund only for the next conference and reevaluate for future conferences. Motion passed unanimously.
The next Board meeting will be October 13th in Salem. Henrichs reminded the Board they will be receiving documents for the up-coming evaluation process of the State Librarian. The OEMA conference is also in Salem, October 13-15, and Board members are encouraged to attend. Staff will provide the Board with registration information.

Meeting adjourned at 3:10 pm.

